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You cannot have failed to read the disappointing forecasts and reports regarding the 2015 grouse 

season.  With all this depressing news we carried out our brood counts in July with some trepidation.  

Although these were 40% down overall compared to our bumper season last year and 13% down on 

2013 which was still a good year, George was optimistic we should achieve a reduced but acceptable 

season similar to 3 years ago. 

 

As planned we shot over both Moors on 12
th
 and 13

th
 August.  It was very apparent that the heather is 

at least 2 to 3 weeks late this year, which also adds to my theory that we have more late broods this 

season than in the past. 

 

Hardcastle Moor: 12
th
 August 2015 

Although a truly glorious twelfth, the weather was totally unsuitable for driven grouse.  It was very 

warm and sunny with only a light breeze.  Knowing we had a number of immature birds I decided, 

rightly or wrongly, to stop each drive once the beaters were in range and the horn was sounded.  This 

certainly helped the young birds which had settled in front of the butts but did not help the overall bag 

on the day.  We achieved a bag of 25½ brace but more worryingly we did not see anywhere near the 

number of birds recorded in our July counts.  Without the very warm conditions and my shooting 

restrictions I feel we would have achieved a bag of around 45 brace which would still have been 

disappointing.  

 

Heathfield Moor: 13
th
 August 2015  

The weather was in total contrast to the previous day on Hardcastle.  Cloudy with a pleasant warm 

breeze.  It could be said it was ideal conditions for an early season grouse day.  I also did not restrict 

shooting birds behind the butts after the horn was sounded as I had on the previous day.  We achieved 

a bag of 55 brace which is lower than I would have liked.  Maybe we should have shot a few more! 

 

Although we saw more birds compared to Hardcastle, numbers were lower than I would have 

expected given the July counts.  However from past experience we always see more birds on 

Heathfield from late August onwards, I do hope this is the case this season! 

 

 

It is definitely apparent that we have a much lower overall stock than is required to cover the days I 

have planned.  It is therefore sadly the time for some unwelcome decisions.  Following our first two 

days I cancelled the next four days; three on Hardcastle and one on Heathfield. 

 

George and I feel we should shoot both Moors again and in order to give the immature birds’ time to 

grow we have decided to shoot both Moors over 27
th
 and 28

th
 August.  This should then hopefully 

give us a better idea of our stock.  

 

When faced with this problem it is always a fine line between what is a shootable stock and when do 

we start damaging our breeding stock. The old theory of shooting hard does not always ring true as if 

you don’t have the birds you cannot produce the chicks. 

 

 

 



 

We have therefore very reluctantly decided to cancel the following days: 

 

Monday 31
st
 August on Heathfield Moor 

Wednesday 9
th
 September on Heathfield Moor 

 

As there are insufficient birds to see us through October we must also cancel our late October days. 

 

Wednesday 21
st
 October on Heathfield Moor 

Wednesday 28
th
 October mixed Hardcastle & Heathfield Moors 

Thursday 29
th
 October mixed Hardcastle & Heathfield Moors 

 

I can appreciate how you all must feel and will write to everyone affected by these cancellations. 

 

I am planning to shoot all our mixed grouse and partridge/pheasant days but to include only one 

grouse drive instead of two, with the shortfall in value made up with additional partridge and 

pheasant.  A final decision on this will be made after we have shot on 27
th
 and 28

th
 August. 

 

I do appreciate that a number of you had planned/booked days around your grouse days so if you find 

it necessary to cancel your other days I fully understand.  

 

With regard to the grouse days which have not been cancelled.  There is no certainty we will shoot 

these and should you wish to cancel your gun on any of these days in order to make other 

arrangements, here again I fully understand. 

 

You will ask whether I will include pheasant and/or partridge days in place of any cancelled grouse 

days.  Unfortunately our land area and cover will only hold a certain number of pheasant and partridge 

and it would be wrong to release more than we can hold.  By including more pheasant and partridge 

on our mixed days it will put some pressure on the stock which George and I feel is as far as we can 

sensibly go.  Whatever we do will not affect our other partridge and pheasant days.  

 

If you cancel any day a full credit/refund will be given. 

 

As always nothing is ever certain with grouse which is why they are so special.  

 

I will issue a further report following the days on 27
th
 and 28

th
 August.  If you wish to discuss your 

days with me I am always available as unfortunately I now have plenty of spare time!! 

 


